

## **Hawkins, Philemon, III** <sup>[1]</sup>

### **Hawkins, Philemon, III**

by Armistead Jones Maupin, 1988

**3 Dec. 1752–28 Jan. 1833**



C.L. Van Noppen. 1906. Facing 139.

Philemon Hawkins, III, Revolutionary official, landholder, and planter, was born at Pleasant Hill Plantation, the seat of the Hawkins family in present [Warren County](#) <sup>[2]</sup>, the son of [Philemon](#) <sup>[3]</sup> and Delia Martin Hawkins. His brothers, John, Joseph, and [Benjamin](#) <sup>[4]</sup>, served as colonels in the Continental Army during the Revolution. The subject of this sketch was the great-grandson of Philemon and Ann Eleanor Howard Hawkins of Devonshire, England, founders of this branch of the family in America in 1715.

Young Philemon was long in public life, serving eleven terms in the General Assembly between 1787 and 1818 and three on the [Council of State](#) <sup>[5]</sup> between 1781 and 1791; in the latter year, he was president of the Council. He held thousands of acres of land and erected his residence, also named Pleasant Hill after his birthplace, near Middleburg in present [Vance County](#) <sup>[6]</sup>. He was a member of the [Church of England](#) <sup>[7]</sup>, afterwards the Episcopal church.

At age nineteen, Hawkins fought alongside his father, who was Governor [William Tryon](#) <sup>[8]</sup>'s chief aide, at the [Battle of Alamance](#) <sup>[9]</sup> during the [War of the Regulation](#) <sup>[10]</sup>; however, both father and son later became ardent supporters of the Revolution. In the colonial period he was commander of the county militia, and in May 1776, as a colonel, was named one of the officers to organize recruits in the Halifax and [Edenton](#) <sup>[11]</sup> districts. He resigned ten days later, perhaps because he was a member of the [Provincial Congress](#) <sup>[12]</sup>. Later he was a member of the 1789 convention at Fayetteville, which ratified the federal Constitution.

Hawkins married Lucy Davis of Roanoke on 31 Aug. 1775, and they became the parents of thirteen children, the oldest of whom was Governor [William Hawkins](#) <sup>[13]</sup>. It is said that he left 131 children, grandchildren, and great-grandchildren.

#### **References:**

[Samuel A. Ashe, ed., \*Biographical History of North Carolina\*, vol. 5 \(1906\).](#) <sup>[14]</sup>

John L. Cheney, Jr., ed., *North Carolina Government, 1585–1979* (1981).

Walter Clark, ed., *State Records of North Carolina*, vols. 13, 17, 21 (1896, 1899, 1903).

William L. Saunders, ed., *Colonial Records of North Carolina*, vol. 10 (1890).

#### **Additional Resources:**

Wellman, Manly Wade. *The County of Warren, North Carolina, 1586-1917*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina

Press. 1959 (2002 ed.). 75, 84. <http://books.google.com/books?id=J7EKi6eUqE0C&pg=PA75#v=onepage&q&f=false> <sup>[15]</sup>  
(accessed April 11, 2014).

### Image Credits:

E. G. Williams and Bro., engraver "Philemon Hawkins, Jr." Engraving. *Biographical history of North Carolina from colonial times to the present* volume 5. Greensboro, N.C.: C.L. Van Noppen. 1906. Facing 139.

### Subjects:

[Biographies](#) <sup>[16]</sup>

[Planters](#) <sup>[17]</sup>

[Public officials](#) <sup>[18]</sup>

### Authors:

[Maupin, Armistead J.](#) <sup>[19]</sup>

### Origin - location:

[Warren County](#) <sup>[20]</sup>

### From:

[Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.](#) <sup>[21]</sup>

1 January 1988 | Maupin, Armistead J.

---

Source URL: <https://ncpedia.org/biography/hawkins-philemon-iii>

### Links

[1] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/hawkins-philemon-iii> [2] <https://ncpedia.org/geography/warren> [3] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/hawkins-philemon-ii> [4] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/hawkins-benjamin> [5] <https://ncpedia.org/council-state> [6] <https://ncpedia.org/geography/vance> [7] <https://ncpedia.org/church-england> [8] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/tryon-william> [9] <https://ncpedia.org/alamance-battle> [10] <https://ncpedia.org/history/colonial/regulator-movement> [11] <https://ncpedia.org/edenton> [12] <https://ncpedia.org/provincial-congresses> [13] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/hawkins-william> [14] <https://archive.org/stream/cu31924092215478#page/n213/mode/2up> [15] <http://books.google.com/books?id=J7EKi6eUqE0C&pg=PA75#v=onepage&q&f=false> [16] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term> [17] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/planters> [18] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials> [19] <https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/maupin-armistead-j> [20] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-2> [21] <https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no>